










Our Experiences as Agents in Kenya
coyotes in the length and intensity of the cacophony. 
Luckily we brought earplugs from Canada. 
Rebecca held 4 days of orientation for us on offi ce 
procedures, personnel issues, and so forth. As Rebecca 
has not had agents to help her in quite some time she 
had completed most of the replacement interviews on 
her own but we were able to be involved in several 
interviews for the replacement scholarships. This 
helped tremendously to see the fl ow of things in the 
application process through to the reports from the 
verifi ers. 
For the fi rst month we were kept busy as we:
• gathered sponsor letters and mailed them to CHES 

Canada
• compiled estimates of 2015 fees and forwarded to 

CHES Canada
• discussed salary and contract with Joel on behalf 

of the askaris and forwarded the info to CHES 
Canada

• interacted with Everlyne (CHES grad/board 
member) responsible for purchasing Form 1 supplies 
re: budget, delivery, and storage 

• helped to notify successful candidates for 
replacement scholarships 

• sent letters to schools notifying them of students 
who were no longer funded by CHES due to low 
scores or pregnancy

• accepted textbook returns from disqualifi ed 
students

• set up fi les for successful replacement students
• managed petty cash and receipts then entered in 

data base
• paid electrical, water, and internet bills
• began organization for Form 1 applications/

interviews beginning Jan. 5, 2015 
• attended a fundraising at the home of a CHES 

grad (1996) who is fi nishing her last semester 
in furthering her university degrees. She has 
done this in conjunction with a fulltime job in 
the Ministry of Housing in addition to raising her 
daughter and two young orphaned nieces

• attended a CHES Kenya Board Meeting and met 
some of the board members

• attended the Alumni meeting on Dec. 27 and 
shared greetings from CHES Canada with the 121 
people present, provided many photographs of the 
event to the organizers, and completed an article 
on this event for the CHES Spring 2015 newsletter 

• wrote letters of recommendation for  Edith Olwande, 
a CHES grad,  who has helped us during Rebecca’s 

We were greeted at Kisumu airport by Kenyan 
Board member Brenda Mbaisi and at CHES 

house by Rebecca, Alinda, and Roslyne. They 
familiarized us with the facilities and with their 
years of experience in Kakamega, they answered 
our many questions about day-to-day survival.
The living quarters were fi ne although we replaced 
old aluminum pots and pitted tefl on frying pans 
with new stainless steel ones, some odds and ends 
of utensils, and an electric kettle that we were 
happy to pay for. Getting used to the mosquito net 
was a challenge but we realized the need for it. 
We love Kenya and the people of Kenya. It is so 
much easier to know people in a foreign country 
when the same language is used. Everyone has 
been very friendly and helpful. What a beautiful 
group of people. At fi rst, the young children gave us 
frightened looks but with a wave and a quick hello 
they returned huge smiles. Now we resemble the 
Pied Piper with local kids calling greetings out to us 
or walking behind us wanting a “high 5”!
Our transportation method is generally on foot as 
we like to walk each day. If groceries are too heavy 
we will jump on a motorbike for a ride home from 
the market. Taxis we use for longer distances or in 
the dark. Riding on the back of a bicycle does not 
hold any appeal as we see how close other vehicles 
come to clipping them as they pass. Our thoughts 
on buying bikes of our own here (we love to bike) 
quickly died as we watched the hazardous traffi c 
on the roads. 

Each evening we are serenaded with a different 
symphony. We are not sure which dog in the 
neighbourhood is the conductor but he/she demands 
the most from the participants. They outdo even 



absence by answering our many questions, handling 
phone calls to parents, processing returned 
textbooks, setting up library cards for Form 1 
students, compiling books for Form 1 students, and 
travelling to villages to verify the neediness of 
candidates for repositioning scholarships

•	 wrote a letter of recommendation for Sarah Anyika 
a CHES grad who was instrumental in organizing 
the Alumni meeting.

We hit the ground running for sure but loved to 
be busy. However, our most precious gift has been 
meeting some of the CHES grads that have shared 
their stories with us. They continue to feel so grateful 
to CHES for the chance that was provided for them. 
They all want to give back to the sponsors. We tell 
them that their success in life has been the best gift 
possible. We were overwhelmed with emotion being 
greeted by the 121 CHES grads at the Alumni meeting. 
What a beautiful sight to behold such brilliant young 
women who will be the leaders in Kenya and the role 
models for others coming up! 
by Linda Louise and Helen Morrish – currently CHES 
agents in Kenya

The Selection Process

The two essential criteria one needs to apply for a 
CHES scholarship in the Hanang District of Tanzania 

is that one must be female and have passed the 
government set Standard (grade) 7 exams sufficiently 
well to have been awarded a place in secondary 
school. The third criteria is need; nearly all our girls 
come from dysfunctional families and/or homes with 
one parent or less.
In late November, the applications begin to arrive. This 
year more than 300 were received. As the number 
of Form I girls we can accept is directly related to 
the number of sponsors we can attract, the intake 
numbers vary from year to year. This year the magic 
number was 60.
To narrow the field the Tanzanian team looks at 
Standard 7 marks and then confers extensively with 
school, church, and village officials from the applicant’s 
home area. By mid January, the list had been pared to 
90 girls. These girls were then called in on a Saturday 
to sit a CHES-set exam. A few fairly simple questions 
in a variety of subject areas are asked in order to 
confirm that the applicant is truly up to the standard 
required to deal with the demands of secondary school 
where the 10 academic subjects are taught in English.
To have been successful in primary school is in itself 
remarkable as many schools are in poor condition, 
texts are in short supply as are teachers, and a 
class of 50 would be considered small; we visited 

one recently with 128 kids crammed into a single 
room. To emerge from 7 years of this with even a 
rudimentary understanding of and ability to speak 
English and cope with basic math skills suggests 
a level of competence and self-discipline that in 
Canada would be considered remarkable.
Communication is a problem in rural Tanzania. Only 
74 of the 90 girls showed up for the exam. Although 
some may have decided to abandon the idea of 
secondary school (or more likely and regrettably, 
been told to by parents who felt they would be more 
useful at home), there is no doubt that some failed 
to get the message. Hence a “second sitting day” 
was arranged.
At this point the selection is fairly straightforward. 
The top 60 girls were offered a scholarship. 
Although high marks are not an absolute, we have 
learned from experience that accepting a student 
who struggles in most subjects invariably leads to 
the student falling further and further behind and 
generally having to leave by the end of Form II. 
The girl has now pegged herself as a failure and 
CHES must contact sponsors to tell them of the 
dropout and provide them with another, generally a 
successful Form III student who is in need.
A painful adjunct to this process is the number of 
girls, those who were in the 90 to 300+ cohort, who 
appear with a parent anxious to write an exam and 
gain entrance. Turning them away is heartbreaking 
for us and for them. As Pius Masha, CHES chairman 
in Tanzania, once said, referring to the selection 
period, “We all cry a lot?”.
by Chris Harker

Happy faces of the new Form I students as they 
are homeward bound with supplies and 
their parents after a long orientation day



Thank You to Sponsors and Donors
CHES would like to thank all of the sponsors who have sent in $600 to pay for their student 
for the 2015 school year. If you are unable to continue sponsoring your student in 2015, 
please let us know so we can find another sponsor.
We would also like to thank everyone who sent in extra donations for the CHES program.
If you have questions about tax receipts or payments for sponsor fees or donations please 
contact the CHES office. Note that any donations made through Canada Helps have a 3.9% 
fee deducted by Canada Helps for its administration.
Did you know that CHES has six program areas and with the exception of student scholarships, 
money must be raised from other sources than through sponsor donations for their student 
scholarship? The program areas are:
1.	 Student scholarships
2.	 Student supplies and textbooks
3.	 Teacher and student workshops, tutorials, and seminars
4.	 Education related capital projects designed to enhance student learning and to offset 

future local expenses
5.	 Program management and administration in Kenya and Tanzania
6.	 Organization (CHES) management and administration in Canada

6TH ANNUAL HARAMBEE CHARITY GOLF CLASSIC

New Venue! - building on the success of One Swing at a Time event 
held on June 23, 2014, this year’s Harambee Charity Golf Classic will 
be held at the University Golf Club in Vancouver. 
New Format! - 8 a.m. shotgun. The course will be set up as 12 par 
threes and 6 par fours to attract all levels of player. Scramble 
format.

Fabulous Value! - $175 per person includes green fee, power cart, and lunch. All 
players are required to take a power cart in the interest of pace and the layout of 
the course for this event. Non-golfers are invited to join us for lunch, speaker, and 
Silent Auction. See www.harambeegolf.ca for further information and registration.

Our website www.canadianharambee.ca  
is in the process of being redesigned 

and updated. Check it out periodically as 
we will be regularly changing the website 
and including information about the various 
schools CHES girls attend in Kenya and 
Tanzania. You may even see a photo of 
the girl who you sponsor doing an out of 
school activity or at one of the workshops! 
A special thank you to Carolyn Clarke from 
England who looked after our website for 
many years and is now “retiring”. Our 
board director, Caitlin Davis, will be our 
new webmaster.


